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1. The twelfth session of the National Committees of the Onchocerciasis Control
Progremme was held in the Palais des Nations, Conakry, at the kind invitation of the
Government of the Republic of Guinea. The eleven Participating Countries, Benin,
Burkina Faso, C6te d'Ivoire, Ghana, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, MaIi, Niger, Senegal,
Sierra Leone and Togo lrere represented. FAO, UNDP, World Bank and !'lH0 participated in
the meeting as observers.

2. The session was opened by Commandant Abou Camara, Secr6taire permanent du Comit6
Militaire de Redressement national of the Republic of Guinea. Participants were then
welcomed to Conakry and introduced by H.E. the Minister for Health and Population of
the Republic of Guinea, who was subsequently elected to chair the session. H.E. the
Minister of Public Hea1th of Senegal was elected vice-chairperson.

3. It was with very deep regret that the Director of OCP, Dr Ebrahim M. Samba,
announced the untimely death, early in 1tBB, of Mr Mowbray Nicholas former CSA
representative of FAO. By way of a final tribute to Mr Nicholas the session
participants observed a one ninute standing silence.

4. The Director of OCP reviewed the activities and achievements of the Prograrnme
since the previous NOC meeting, stressing that recent events and proposals for the
future could now be viewed with greater optimism. It was reca1led that a year ago
the Programme had been faced with very bleak prospects for the future. Through very
concerted internal efforts to economize and to make all Programme activities more
cost-effective, the disquieting situation of 1987 had been contained and improved.
This improvement had been made possible, largely through reductions in the cost of
some larvicides, fu1l-scale rotational use of alternative larvicides to control
resistance, increased confidence in the role of ivermectin for mass treatment of
onchocerciasis and continued guarantees of Donor support.

5. 19BB has already witnessed the launching of full-scale vector control throughout
the Southern Extension and in the River Senegal Basin of Mali and Guinea. In
addition, expanded and intensified larviciding operations of a selective and seasonal
nature have been implemented in the Upper Niger Basin of Guinea to suppress
reinvasion sources. Large-sca1e larviciding operations will commence in Senegal and
Upper Guinea i.n 1989, with treatments of perennial rivers starting in the dry season,
and, of temporary rivers at the beginning of the hret season.
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6. The Programme reported on trials with the microfilaricide, ivermectin. These
trials had denonstrated that this drug, which shows such promise and invokes few
secondary reactions, has a long-lasting effect and can be used for mass treatment.
The initial objective of distributing the drug to 50 000 persons, had been exceeded
during combined OCP and TDR community trials, which had clearly demonstrated the
safety of the drug. Severe side effects had affected only one person in 1000, without
any deaths and without any incapacities lasting more than one day. In addition, the
administration of the drug had been well accepted by the treated populations.
National nedical personnel had participated with exceptional enthusiasm and
efficiency. From now on, attention will be directed towards the expansion of the
ivermectin treatment areas throughout the Programme area.

7. Representatives of the Committee of Sponsoring Agencies (CSA) reported on the
implementation of the proposal for socioeconomic development (SED) of the
onchocerciasis areas, which had been endorsed by the JPC in Accra in December 1!86.
That proposal called for two regional studies (Preparatory Phase Project and Land
Settlement Review), followed by nati.onal SED prograrnmes for the onchocerciasis-
controlled areas. The regional studies would establish an analytical base and
frnmework for fo1low-on activities, and, would recommend specific actj.ons to be taken
in onchocerciasis-controlled areas. In parallel with the regional studies the CSA
was consulting with each of the participating governments on the priorities and
content of the national SED programmes.

8. The consultant responsible for the Preparatory Phase Project, which was nearing
completion, described its objectives and initial findings. A central purpose of this
study r^ras to identify areas with promising development potential and to recommend
readily implementable actions for such areas. Two important issues energing from this
study involved the institutional approach to development planning for the
onchocerciasis-controlled areas, and the necessity of keeping those agencies
responsible for socioeconomic development ful1y informed of the state of
onchocerciasis control within each country.

9. Delegates welcomed the continued progress in implementing the Accra SED
proposal. They stressed the importance of providing for an opportunity for review
and comment on the preparatory phase study, within their governments, before the
report was considered by the Dakar meeting of the JPC in December 1t88. Several
delegates addressed the issue of establishing a separate multilateral fund to support
SED activities. However, a CSA representative recalled that the SED proposal which
was endorsed by the 1986 Accra meeting of the JPC, concluded that satisfactory
arrangements existed for each of the participating governments to mobilize external
assistance for SED through regular aid consultative mechanisms. The Committee
proposed that the question of the most appropriate funding mechanism for SED be
reconsidered during the next meeting of the JPC.

10. Devolution was again discussed and the principle accepted whereby the Programme
would provide necessary expertize to participating governnents. It was also agreed
that the Progremme would produce a more detailed and comprehensive working document
on devolution for presentation at next meeting of the JpC.

11. The World Bank has retained a consultant who has recently completed visits to
Burkina Faso and Mati to review with the national authorities ways of translating the
requirements of the devolution process into specific progranmes for consideration by
various Donor agencies. The World Bank will report on the outcome of this effort
during the next neeting of the JpC.
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72. The Committee suggested that it was now time to reconsider the nature of future
NOC meetings, the reporting procedures, and the place of those meetings. It was
decided to restrict participation to technical level personnel drawn from the
participating governments and from the Programme. It was also agreed that meetings
would be held regularly at Programme Headquarters, 0uagadougou, unless a formal
invitation to hold them elsewhere was received from a participating government.

13. The World Bank reported on the funding implications of the amended Plan of
Operations. Ttre current shortfall for the third Phase (L986-199L) is estimated to be
US $20 mi1lion. The Bank representative stated that efforts are in process to request
additional contributions from the current OCP Donor community and that he was
hopeful that a major portion of the shortfall could be secured from that source. In
addition, the Bank had been intensifying its efforts to recruit new Donors. The NOC
delegates expressed their appreciation for the continuing strong support from the
cument OCP donors, and they urged the Bank to pursue the recruitment of new donors.
NOC delegates agreed to assist, as approriate, on a case-by-case basis, in
approaching potential new Donors for additional support for the Programme.

14. It was agreeed that the thirteenth session of the National Onchocerciasis
Committees would be held at Programme Heaquarters, Ouagadougou, Burkina Faso, during
the first week of June 1p8t.

75. Delegates expressed their sincerest appreciation to the people of the Republic
of Guinea for the warm hospitality and excellent arrangements, which had contributed
to the success of the meeting. They also charged the Chairnan of the session to
convey their best wishes to His Excellency General Lansana Cont6, President of the
CMRN and Head of State, and to the Guinea people.

Done at Conakry, 2 June 19BB


